Ragged Mountain 
Public comment since Planning Commission November 2016

CONCERNS ABOUT TRAIL DESIGN
If biking at Ragged Mountain is approved by City Council, in order to achieve the important related goals of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board, it is necessary to design the full set of trails very carefully. The October 19 minutes of Board state that the Chairman “agreed with other Board members that trails should be laid out in such a way as to preserve the experience for people who want to hike in peace.” The minutes also show that 5 Board members who voted to add biking to Ragged Mountain, did so with the understanding that separate trails for bikers and hiker/walkers would be established to achieve this end. Given the size, shape and topography of Ragged Mountain this, is not easy to do. 
 To make the task of designing trains even more difficult, the Board established other conditions which made the task of designing trails even more difficult --- avoid the rare plants, discourage invasives, ensure that scenic views from adjacent  residential properties are not disrupted, and do not cross into private land. 
The Parks and Recreation Department diligently tried to do all that. In my opinion they were faced with an impossible task. As is understandable, many compromises and tradeoffs were unavoidably required. With all the conditions, nobody will be fully satisfied. 
When attempting to reach the Advisory Board’s goals, the specific, detailed design of the trails is critical. It is important to have input from both bikers and hikers/walkers. I believe biking groups have had input on specific trail design. They have a long standing relationship with the Parks and Recreation Department, developed through their valuable volunteer work. To my knowledge, hikers/walkers have not commented on the specific, detailed trail plan. There is no well-organized group analogous to the biking clubs.
After reviewing the current trail plan, through my biased eyes and after walking only part of the trails, it is my opinion that the quality of the trail for hikers/walkers should be improved. The trail need not be as long as it is, but issues related to the terrain and the difficulty of the hiking and walking the trail should be considered. The biking trail plan appears to be excellent, in part because part of the trail is already in place. 
Given the difficulty of the process and the importance of quality trail design, I believe there should be a formal review process for the trail plan that has been submitted. The results should be reviewed by the Advisory Board to ensure that the plan is consistent with their recommendations.
In this way, we will have the best possible solution to a difficult problem – integrating mountain biking into the treasure that is Ragged Mountain. 
COMMENTS ON REMARKS MADE AT PUBLIC MEETINGS
 For each point, the first line was made at a public event. The following paragraph is my comment.
 1) Ragged Mountain is not a quiet, peaceful, pristine place; it cannot serve as a way to “escape."
  (The speaker's implication being - we do not need to be concerned about retaining these features; they do not exist today.)
 I cannot disagree more!  I’ve been to the Australian outback, the Amazon jungle, the Serengeti desert, Antarctica, and other places well known for their quiet, pristine environment. The atmosphere we have at Ragged Mountain today compares favorably with the tranquility of those places. Is it perfect? No. No place in today’s world is.
2) Charlottesville is becoming increasing dense. We need to open up more areas to people. 
Many cities aspiring to be Green Cities as we are, behave in the exact opposite way. They believe the increasing density they are experiencing means they must be more vigilant than ever and aggressively protect what remains of the natural areas they treasure. 
3) We pay taxes; we should be able to go to any public area. 
Everyone is more than welcome at Ragged Mountain – you just cannot ride your bike there. We are not allowed to drive our cars on the golf course at McIntire Park. This situation is the same. 
4) If we are out in a natural environment more often, if we learn about more about nature, we will be more likely to carefully care for these areas in the future.
You are much closer to nature, and you learn more about nature, if you are walking through a natural area rather than biking through it.
5) Biking groups have been extremely valuable constructing and maintaining trails.
Absolutely true. Similarly, Ivy Creek, a small organization, did a masterful job building and maintaining trails at Ragged Mountain for over 15 years, using volunteers from a variety of sources. 

. 
"...all our uses of the natural world must be governed by our willingness to learn the nature of every place, and to submit to nature's limits and requirements for the use
of every place."  Wendell Berry

Dear City Council Members,

At the City Planning Commission Meeting on November 9, CP&R presented the proposed Ragged Mt. Natural Area Trail Plan. I noted with particular interest that the trail plan was designed for maximum use of the RMNA to accommodate active recreational uses (biking, hiking, jogging).

As a landscape architect with experience in land-use planning and design, I've been keenly following the RMNA issue now under consideration by the Council. I have thoroughly explored the RMNA this past year studying the site, the forest and understory cover, topography, watershed and history.

As a participant in the city-sponsored CP&R RMNA Bioblitz, I had the opportunity to more fully appreciate what a unique and precious natural resource the RMNA is. I encourage Council to carefully review the findings that were collected in the field 
and to also review the RMNA Eco-system Survey prepared by the Center for Urban Habitats at the request of CP&R. 

Some critical observations about the proposed CP&R RMNA Trail Plan for the Council to carefully consider: 

The CP&R RMNA Trail Plan as proposed would severely challenge the RMNA's natural capacity to withstand the impact of such intensive trail development. 

The fragile sloping topography at RMNA forms a "bowl" that completely surrounds the Ragged Mt. Reservoir. This "bowl" directs the watershed flow down the hillsides
into the ravines to gradually and slowly seep into the Ragged Mt. Reservoir below. The RMNA watershed contributes a vital source of additional water supply to the Reservoir. The CP&R Trail Plan would dramatically disrupt this vitally important natural system.

Please consider the potential consequences of such extensive trail construction and use on the fragil steeply sloping hillsides that surround the Ragged Mt. Reservoir.
Slope disturbance from excavation, soil erosion from trail wear and tear, soil compaction from heavy trail use, rain and melting snow no longer able to soak into the hardened trail surfaces, run-off from trails channeling down the hillsides carrying sediment and debris into the Ragged Mt. Reservoir below.

The proposed CP&R RMNA Trail Plan should be re-designed
to minimize the environmental impact on the RMNA as follows:

1. No trail construction or recreational activity permitted on hillside terrain.
2. Multi-use and single-use trails permitted on level terrain only and restricted to the RMNA perimeter ridgeline areas.
3. No trail construction or recreational activity permitted along or adjacent to the Reservoir shoreline where the water's edge is vulnerable to erosion.

It is a fundamental responsibility of the City Council as elected officials to protect the city's water supply at the Ragged Mt. Reservoir and, to ensure that this vital water resource remains clean and safe now and into the future, Council should protect 
the RMNA and its watershed from overdevelopment.

RMNA is NOT a city park in the usual sense. RMNA, by land-use designation, is a city reservoir.

I welcome your responses, further discussion and questions. 

And I thank the Council for your careful consideration of this 
important issue.
  
* * * * * * * * *
Dear Councilor:
Please keep Ragged Mountain Natural Area NATURAL! There are so few pristine areas left nearby and once they are given over to bicycling there's great potential for real damage to soil, plants and wildlife. Quiet, contemplative places to take a walk are rare--Ragged Mtn. is one of last. 
Please vote to preserve the wildness and the quiet at Ragged Mountain Natural Area.
* * * * * * * * *
Ladies & Gentlemen:

I am writing in full support of keeping RMNA under its current usage restrictions.  As a member of the Charlottesville Planning Commission said recently, "There is so much that is unknown by man about how ecosystems operate. To jeopardize a preserved natural area for human recreation because it 'belongs to all the people' is the worst kind of human arrogance and hubris. Our natural area belongs to all living things."

Besides this what I consider very appropriate attitude, there are other reasons to keep RMNA available to ALL the people - on foot, without mechanical devices or pets - among them being:
 
There are 40+ parks in the C'ville-Albemarle Area, and only two (2) natural areas;

There currently exist more than 70 miles of park-maintained mountain biking trails within these parks, and several more "unofficial" trails (O-Hill, Monticello Trail...);

One person on foot covers less ground (less impact on the land) than one person on a wheeled vehicle in the same amount of time;

In an area that is aging and continues to attract more retirees, there should be more areas set aside for "safe" passive recreation, not less;

There are several parks coming "on line" in the not-too-distant future, at least two of them already being designated for multiple usage, including specifically, mountain biking;

The argument that RMNA is a place easily accessed "from town" by cyclists is specious in that a) the percentage of cyclists that could feasibly do this is in the minority, b) the road to be used for that access is not designed for cyclists and for children it would be especially unsafe, c) access via Ednam is NOT a foregone conclusion, and d) thousands of cyclists use their cars every day for a variety of purposes, certainly including getting to a place where they can safely and appropriately recreate;

The world is full of parklands that have restricted activities within them; not all recreational areas "look alike," nor should they (diverse activities for a diverse population);

RMNA was developed as a natural area and was accepted into such management by City Council over 20 years ago and, as such, is a sanctuary for the wildlife, flora and fauna, that inhabit it, and the increased volume of traffic (and noise) bodes ill for them.

I'm pretty sure that this last point doesn't resonate particularly well but it is still a fact.

And did I mention that there are over 40 parks in our community-at-large, most of which allow dogs and many of which have cycling as part of their design including over 70 miles of mountain biking trails...and that THERE ARE ONLY TWO NATURAL AREAS?

Thank you for your attention to this matter and these not-so-random thoughts.
* * * * * * * * *
Dear May Signer and City Councilors,
Please find the attached letter of support for shared use trails at RMNA and an endorsement for the amended trail plan proposed by Sam Lindblom on behalf of the Charlottesville Area Mountain Bike Club.
Thank you for all you do to support our local trails.
December 1, 2016
Dear Mayor Signer and City Councilors,
The RTF Board of Directors represents a diverse group of trail users. When
we take an advocacy position, we recognize that not all of our members
may agree with our stance, and that is certainly the case with respect to
shared use at Ragged Mountain Natural Area (RMNA). At the same time, we
believe it is our to duty to be observant of and responsive to the expressed
interests of the trail-using community. It is clear that the majority of people
who have expressed their views publicly support shared use trails at RMNA.
The majority of RTF Board members endorse shared use trails at RMNA, as
we do on the 20+ miles of trails encircling our city, which bear the RTF
name. Shared use means more people recreating outdoors, exploring and
learning about the natural world, and working together to build and
maintain trails. The RTF trail system continues to improve as we embrace
the collaborative spirit between hikers, runners, and cyclists who share and
value our local trails.
In November of 2014, The Charlottesville Area Mountain Bike Club
(CAMBC), the Charlottesville Area Trail Runners (CAT), and the Rivanna
Trails Foundation (RTF), collectively submitted a letter in support of shared
pedestrian and bicycle use at the RMNA. In June of this year, we submitted a
follow-up letter endorsing the draft “Option E” design plan.
The RTF now sends this letter of support for the attached amended trail
plan presented to Council by Sam Lindblom on behalf of CAMBC, which
includes minor revisions to trail use permissions which we believe would
ultimately reduce user conflict and provide a better overall experience for
all user groups.
Sincerely,
Todd Niemeier
President
City Councilors;
Throughout the Ragged Mountain Natural Area (RMNA) planning process, a large, diverse group of our citizens have advocated for an inclusive, shared use trail system that meets the mission statement of our Parks and Recreation Department. This trail system will protect our natural resources while encouraging a wide variety of our citizens to get outside and pursue healthy activities. We’ve dedicated countless hours of volunteer trail construction, planning, and outreach to get to where we are today. It’s been a challenging process for sure, but we believe that a positive outcome is very close at hand, and we look forward to adding this treasure to the City’s recreational amenities.

As we understand it, the map on the following page will be presented to you at the December 5 City Council Meeting.

We support this trail plan, but believe that with two small changes, it would dramatically improve the experience for RMNA visitors. Both changes rely on the very simple but effective trail planning technique of dispersion; which gets faster moving visitors away from the trailhead quickly. This helps meet a primary goal of most visitors, which is to encounter fewer people.
These two changes we request are illustrated on the attached map, and are explained here:
1. Central area just north of the parking area/trailhead. Change the usage designation on this loop trail to Hiker Only. This trail at under a mile in length, is great for short hikes from the parking area. It is of little value to cyclists, and presents a great area for quick walks, a picnic, etc. It also encourages cyclist to continue on the primary shared-use trail, dispersing users.
2. Southern area near the floating bridge. Change use on the trail to “bikes permitted”, considering the following: 
• Dispersing visitors minimizes trail user conflicts. It makes sense to allow cyclists to quickly move towards the west and south side trails where only a small percentage of walkers will venture to; as it is a long hike. Without a loop trail, users will be concentrated to the northeast corner. This is where there will be the greatest concentration of hikers as the majority of the trails are located here and it is the closest trail head to the parking lot.
• Neighbors in Ednam Forest have been very vocal about excluding additional uses, citing privacy concerns among others. While we feel strongly that a County neighborhood shouldn’t dictate City Parks
management, nonetheless allowing a loop moves users away from these neighbors.
• The lack of a loop trail will concentrate cyclists on the out and back shared use trail from the main parking lot. By definition, this increases the potential for trail use conflicts as it doubles the encounters a person would have with another.
• The southern trail from the dam to the floating bridge will likely see the least use from hikers. First, users have to walk back down the steep gravel road to the dam, and then it is a maintenance road until the emergency spillway. Only then do you enter the trail next to the noisy interstate. We see no functional reason to limit this to hiking only.
• At the Parks Advisory Board, the reason stated for excluding cycling access to the southern trail was the terrain is too steep and the trail too narrow. Both of these issues are regularly mitigated at our local trails with safe sustainable trail design. CAMBC, with specific expertise in trail design, pledges to partner with City Parks staff to design and build a safe sustainable trail that meets park objectives and provides quality experiences for everyone.
Respectfully Submitted,
Sam Lindblom
Charlottesville, VA
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* * * * * * * * *

* * * * * * * * *
To: All Members of the Charlottesville City Council 
Re: Ragged Mountain
First, thank you for continuing to accept comments on the issue of biking at Ragged Mountain. I am a strong supporter of maintaining the current usage rules and not adding biking to the list of permitted activities. At the same time, I also recognize that biking is an outstanding recreational activity.
I believe that the key question before you is not - should we allow biking at Ragged Mountain?  The key question is  – do we want to continue to foster the variety, the diversity, of high quality recreational choices which we have today?
Please take into consideration that the proposal dramatically changes the experience, the atmosphere, at Ragged Mountain. It will be a very different place.
Recreational Variety
One of our city’s most important strengths is the great variety of recreational activities we have here. With our broad diversity of activities you can find almost anything you could want. This is a major reason we want to live here; why we love living here. We want choices - high quality choices. We have that today and we want to continue this recreational variety in the future.
Our high quality variety is endangered by the proposal to add biking to Ragged Mountain. 
Natural areas are different from parks. We all know the value of parks. People are less familiar with natural areas which provide valuable quiet, peaceful, relaxing settings in the natural world.
We are fortunate to have both an excellent set of biking trails and two excellent natural areas. (Ivy Creek is the other.) Essentially we have what we want – both diversity and quality. We should want to keep it that way. 
Unfortunately the proposal upsets this balance. Ragged Mountain would no longer have the characteristics of a natural area if biking is added. It will be an excellent park, but it will no longer have the kind of quiet, peaceful setting in nature that some people seek and is needed in today’s world.
The  10 – 60   Issue
Adding biking to Ragged Mountain adds about  10%  of new trails for the 
Charlottesville/Albemarle community. On the other hand, if these changes are approved, the acreage devoted to natural areas will be reduced by over  60%.
That exchange does not seem logical to me. That’s buying a small increase in biking trails at the cost of losing over half of our natural areas. That’s much too high a price to pay.
A Look at the Future
I ask you to think about what the future will look like if these changes are approved, remembering that our natural areas will be cut by more than 60%. You may be aware that Albemarle County is planning and implementing changes in their biking trails. Taking that into consideration:
In the short run, the Charlottesville/Albemarle community will be adding to our  biking trail system: 
1) Ragged Mountain
2) Preddy Creek Park (where there will be a doubling of trails very shortly.)
3) Hedgerow (a property that the county wants to develop soon).
Trail mileage will increase by about 25%. 
Over the long run, additional possibilities include:
4) Foxhaven (land owned by UVA which it may be interested in developing)
5) The southern part of Ragged Mountain. 
6) The Greenway Trail expansion
7) Biscuit run (a huge property but several years down the road)
8) I’m told there are other possibilities
There is little doubt that over the long run there will be an extremely large increase in biking trail mileage.
On the other hand, there are very limited possibilities to increase lands devoted to natural areas. We may have only Ivy Creek, an excellent, but small, natural area.
Clearly, biking has an excellent future; natural areas do not.
The resulting serious imbalance is directly contrary to our preference for recreational variety, and does not support this important feature of Charlottesville. 
Why would we want to reduce our natural areas to a great degree to accommodate biking, when we know that biking opportunities will increase significantly going forward?
Conclusion
Ideally we should strive for both an expanded biking trail system and excellent natural areas. Fortunately, achieving this balanced approach can be accomplished easily:
--- continue the current Ragged Mountain usage rules and keep it the quiet, peaceful, natural area it is today, and
--- aggressively pursue other very good locations for our biking trail system.
This results in two strong, robust, high quality forms of recreation, not one.
As I said before, please consider the question that is before you in this way:
The key question is not -- should we permit biking at Ragged Mountain?  
The key question is – do we want to continue to foster the variety, the diversity,  of quality choices for recreation which we have today?
Thank you.

* * * * * * * * *
To: Members of the City Council
Now that mountain biking has been officially approved, the most important issue is trail design. It will have a significant effect on the quality of the experience. Accordingly it is critical that this be done carefully and 
with consideration of the preferences and needs of ALL the users, not just the bikers. 
Trails outlined to date for hiker/walkers will barely satisfy the recommendation of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board that the trails should "preserve the experience" which currently exists for that group. Their are several statements in the minutes of the October 19 meeting supporting that idea. 
The map presented by Ms. Galvin at the Council meeting further reduces, to a great extent, the quality of the experience for hiker/walkers. Creating the loop for bikers reduces the already small set of areas set aside for those seeking "peace and quiet." Some of the asserted advantages for hikers/walkers outlined on the map are minor at best, and one may be inaccurate. 
 
I understand and respect your decision to add biking to Ragged Mountain. However to be fair, hikers/walkers should actively participate in trail design, and their input should be taken seriously. 
I suggest that David Hirschman, the Chair of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board, be involved.
Thank you, 
ps: Having any trail map in an ordinance is uncalled for and obstructive. There may be a need for modifications from time to time, especially since the changes are major and we cannot possible be sure of their impact. Changing an ordinance should not be required. 
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